
July 2022 
Newsletter

Recently Seen on Facebook

Student Resource Officers (SROs) are on school campuses daily throughout Midland 
County greeting students and being available to students, parents, and staff. They are 
guest speakers in classrooms, provide DARE programs to fifth graders, and are present at 
big activities like football games and graduation. Parents, students, and staff have learned 
that they can bring concerns they have to the SROs. They build positive relationships daily 
that help students feel comfortable speaking up when they know someone is making bad 
decisions or might harm themselves or when they need help themselves.

School Resource Officers 
Making a Difference One Relationship At A Time

continued on page2

Left - Deputy Jason Brandt is presented by Lancer Leader Award by Bullock Creek 
High School Principle Curt Moses. Right - Brandon Hodges, Coleman Schools SRO
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“The success of the SRO program is all about the relationships. Without the SROs it’s likely that 
the only contact many students have with a law enforcement officer is likely to be negative. SROs 
provide a wonderful opportunity to build positive relationships,” said Shawn Hale, Bullock Creek 
School District Superintendent.

SROs are carefully selected and provided extensive training that includes ALICE (Alert, Lockdown, 
Inform, Counter, Evacuate), RAIDER Training (Solo Response to Active Shooter), Crime Prevention 
by Environmental Design, Pistol and Rifle Trained Instructors and DARE. The SROs work closely 
with the schools on their security assessments and Emergency Operations Plans as well as observe 
and assess on-site drills. SROs patrol the campus daily looking for ways to improve safety.

During the school day while the SROs are on campus and they are also connected with what is 
happening in the community and can help the school react quickly if something has the potential 
to negatively impact the students. Prior to having SROs on campus when a law enforcement officer 
was needed the road patrol deputies responded taking them away from their other duties. Now, the 
road patrol remains fully staffed and when school is out the SROs at the county schools return to 
road patrol providing additional officers.

During the first three years of the SRO program in the Bullock Creek, Meridian, and Coleman 
schools the deputies made an impact on thousands of students. The deputies have recorded over 
7,000 contacts with students, staff and parents that went beyond a casual conversation. Sheriff 
Greene provided the following statistics.

•	 3380 Contacts with Students
•	 2630 Contacts with School Staff
•	 1073 Contacts with Parents
•	 73 Presentations on Health and/or Safety
•	 115 General Presentations
•	 158 DARE Presentations
•	 251 Responses to Complaints
•	 80 Special Functions Attended

Following high profile events in schools around the country “The presence of the officers in our 
building also reduces a lot of stress and anxiety for our staff,” said Jennifer McCormack, Coleman 
Public Schools Superintendent. “We were able to immediately have meetings with our staff where 
they could hear from the officer that we are doing everything we can, that we are safe and if they 
need him, he will come through and give them more pointers. You can feel it in the room, the worry 
diminishes.”

In November 2018, Midland County voters overwhelmingly approved a millage proposal to fund 
the placement of SROs into all Midland County school districts. From 2009 – 2018 the Midland 
Police Department provided two SROs to Midland Public Schools and the new program covered 
the funding for the two existing SROs and two additional officers at Midland Public Schools middle 
schools plus three Midland County Sheriff’s Office deputies for the Bullock Creek, Meridian, and 
Coleman schools. Funding of the SRO program for 2022 – 2026 requires voter approval during the 
primary election on August 2nd. Learn more about the proposed millage renewal on page 8.

School Resource Officers - Continued
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County of Midland 
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IMPORTANT DATES

July

1st National Postal Worker Day

4th - Independence Day

(County Offices Closed)

23th - National Day of the Cowboy

24th - National Parents Day

26th - National Disability Independence Day

30th - International Day of Friendship

August

National Wellness Month

2nd - Michigan Primary Election

4th - Public Property Tax Auction

4-7 River Days

14-20 - Midland County Fair

16th - Household Hazardous Waste 
Collection

20th - World Honey Bee Day

26th - National Dog Day

The County Treasurer’s office will be holding a Property 
Tax Foreclosed Auction on Thursday, August 4, 2022 
at 5:30 PM at the County Services Building.  There 
are 11 properties available for bid that will be sold to 
the highest bidder. Information on each property can 
be found here: https://co.midland.mi.us/Treasurer/
ForeclosedParcelsandAuctionInformation.aspx. The 
website provides additional information on each 
property along with, terms and bidding information.

2021 Public Property Tax Auction

The Sheriff’s Department is pleased to announce the 
awarding of full time status to Corrections Officer Kaleb 
Bohnsack. Kaleb was hired in November of 2021 and 
on June 7, 2022 completed the Corrections Academy at 
Delta College. He was awarded a permanent full-time 
position on June 17.  Kaleb has quickly become a well-
liked part of the Sheriff’s Office family. He is a lifelong 
resident of Midland County, he enjoys playing guitar 
and spending time outdoors.

The jail has several openings for part time corrections 
officers. Learn more and apply on the county website.

L-R:Sheriff Myron Greene, 
Deputy Kaleb Bohnsack and Jail 

Administrator, Captain Jeff Derocher

Deputy Bohnsack Moved to 
Full-Time Status
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After serving almost 15 years as the Midland County Register of Deeds, Julie Atkinson is resigning 
effective July 1. “It’s been the greatest challenge and greatest opportunity of my lifetime,” she said. 
“It’s been meaningful to help so many people in the community.”

Jenny Anway, the current chief deputy register of deeds, will take office July 5, and will complete 
Atkinson’s current term of office, which runs through Dec. 31, 2024.

“I was just honored to be selected and to be able to go through the process, and I’m looking forward 
to serving the people of Midland County and continuing the outstanding reputation this office has 
as one of the finest register of deeds offices in the state,” said Anway, who has worked in the register 
of deeds office for almost four years.

The register of deeds is the County’s official recording officer for all legal documents pertaining to 
the transfers and encumbrances of all real estate property within Midland County. The Register 
also provides permanent storage for approved original subdivision plats, condominiums, land 
surveys and section corners.

Sources: 

https://www.ourmidland.com/news/article/Atkinson-stepping-down-in-July-after-almost-15-17128421.php

https://www.ourmidland.com/news/article/Jenny-Anway-selected-as-new-Midland-Co-register-17268841.php

Register of Deeds - Atkinson Retirement, Anway Appointment
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Fall/Winter COVID-19 Surge

Many experts, including the Michigan Department of Health and Human Services, are predicting a major 
COVID-19 outbreak later this year, likely in the late fall or winter. This is due to a number of factors including 
waning immunity, evolution of variants and increased indoor activity.

Booster Shots for the Fall of 2022

FDA Advisors (FDA VRBPAC) met on June 28, 2022 and recommended updating booster shots to include the 
current vaccine SARS-CoV-2 strain and target omicron, the COVID-19 variant that has been dominant in 2022. The 
panel did not provide a specific recommendation about the omicron composition of the booster. The subvariants 
of Omicron, BA.4 and BA.5, now make up more than half of the COVID-19 cases in the US and over 56% of cases in 
our Midwest region as of June 25, 2022. The panel did not review who might be eligible for the boosters, but it is 
anticipated that older Americans would be amongst the first groups eligible for the combination boosters.

COVID-19 Vaccination Recommended for those age 6 Months and Older

COVID-19 Boosters Recommended for those age 5 and Older

All Americans ages 6 months and older are now eligible for 
COVID-19 vaccination. On Saturday, June 18, 2022, the CDC 
endorsed the ACIP recommendation that all children 6 months 
through 5 years of age should receive a COVID-19 vaccine.

On May 19, 2022, the CDC’s Advisory Committee on Immunization 
Practices’ (ACIP) expanded eligibility of COVID-19 vaccine boosters 
to everyone 5 years of age and older. Children ages 5 through 11 
years should receive a booster shot 5 months after their initial Pfizer-
BioNTech vaccination series.

Second booster shots: Recommended at least four months after the 
first booster shot for those who are age 50 and older and for those 
12 and older who are immunocompromised. Many older Americans 
received their last dose of the primary vaccine series early in 2021. A 
booster is required for improved protection against severe disease, 
hospitalization and death.

COVID-19 is not expected to take a summer vacation. The Midland County Department of Public Health (MCDPH) 
urges everyone to stay up to date with COVID-19 vaccinations. MCDPH continues to host weekly COVID 
vaccine clinics for everyone 6 months and older on Tuesdays from 10am-4:30pm. 

Individuals can schedule an appointment on the MCDPH website (https://www.co.midland.mi.us/
HealthDepartment/COVIDVaccineInformation.aspx) or walk-ins are welcome.

COVID-19 Update
June 29, 2022

Dr. Catherine M Bodnar, MD, MPH
Medical Director

Midland County Department of Public Health

continued on next page
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Evolving Understanding of COVID-19

	● The definition of close contact, < 6 feet + > 15 minutes, was 
initially a useful parameter for contact tracing and is still a 
useful guidance for notification of your close contacts should 
you become infected. Contagiousness of the SARS-CoV-2 
virus has been increasing as new variants emerge. Exposure 
is now more of a continuum of risk. Proximity and duration 
are still important, but so is the setting, including crowding, 
loud speech/singing, coughing/sneezing, ventilation, and 
masking quality. Bottom line: COVID-19 is possible from 
exposures greater than 6 feet away and/or less than 15 minutes 
of exposure. 

	● The current COVID-19 isolation period is 5 days and then 
masking when in public and no travel through day 10. 
However, there is now often a delay between onset of 
symptoms and a positive antigen test, with negative antigen 
tests now more common early in the course of illness. Positive 
antigen tests often continue through 8 – 10 days or more. It 
is possible that people remain contagious after the isolation 
period ends. It is crucial to be meticulous about wearing masks 
in public and avoid traveling through 10 days, unless there are 
two negative tests 24 hours apart.

	● No retest for 90 days after infection is outdated. Since omicron, 
MCDPH is aware of many people who have had COVID-19 
twice within a month or two.

	● While the COVID-19 vaccine “initial series” is still equated 
to being “fully vaccinated”, waning immunity and continued 
emergence of COVID-19 variants requires boosters for 
maximum protection against severe disease, hospitalization 
and death. It is vital to stay up to date with COVID-19 vaccine 
booster doses.

	● The current CDC masking recommendations, 200 cases 
per 100,000 + 10 hospital admissions per 100,000 = mask, 
are meant to protect critical infrastructure, not people from 
contracting COVID-19. The initial CDC criteria for high 
COVID-19 transmission was 100 cases per 100,000 and 
masking was recommended when substantial transmission 
was reached at 50 cases per 100,000 population. At this 
time, much of COVID-19 is relatively mild and people testing 
positive on a home test are not counted in officially reported 
case numbers. In addition, the variants have become more 
transmissible. A practical guestimate is to multiply the official 
number of COVID-19 cases in the county/region by a factor of 
10 to have a more realistic estimate of the COVID-19 burden in 
your community.

COVID-19 Update - Continued
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The Midland Area League of Women Voters in partnership 
with the Midland Community Television Network will host 
candidate forums covering the four contested area races to be 
decided in the August 2 Primary Election.  The forums will be 
held on Monday, July 11, and Tuesday, July 12, each starting at 
7:00 pm in the studio of MCTV in the lower level of the Grace A. 
Dow Memorial Library, according to the following schedule:

Monday, July 11, 7:00 	 Republican candidates for the new 35th District State Senate seat*
				    Martin Blank, Annette Glenn, Tim Kelly, Christian Velasquez

				    Followed by:

				    Democratic candidates for the new 95th District State House seat
                			   Matthew Dawson, Larry Grell

Tuesday, July 12, 7:00 	 Republican candidates for the new 95th District State House seat
                			   Ann Manary, Charles McGinnis Jr., Bill G. Schuette 

				    Followed by:

				    Republican candidates for County Commissioner District 5 
               			   Kari Atkinson and Jim Geisler

Kim Steinke, Midland Area LWV president, will moderate the forums. Audience members need 
to arrive by 6:45pm. Space is limited in the studio but audience is welcome as long as seating is 
available. 

The program will be broadcast live on Charter Spectrum channel 189, AT&T U-Verse channel 
99 Messages, and through the MCTV Community Voices App on ROKU, Apple TV, and Amazon 
Fire devices. Replays and on-demand playback will be available on Charter Spectrum 191, 
AT&T U-Verse 99, and streaming devices. Watch this forum live or on demand through the 
Cablecast Community Media iOS and Android mobile app or through MCTV’s website at www.
cityofmidlandmi.gov/MCTV. This forum will also be available through the MCTV Network 
Community Voices YouTube channel.

In addition, information on primary election candidates in races 
at the federal, state and local levels can be found by July 1 at 
www.VOTE411.org, the LWV online voter guide. Just enter your 
address, follow the directions, and you will get personalized 
information on candidates and issues. Local ballot proposals are 
also included in VOTE411.

For the general election on November 8, VOTE411 will also 
provide access to information on candidates at the federal, state 
and local levels. The LWV will also publish its traditional hard 
copy voter guide that will be distributed in October as an insert in 
the Midland Daily News.

*The Midland Area LWV thanks the Saginaw LWV for their 
help in producing the forum for the new 35th District, which 
comprises parts of Midland, Saginaw and Bay Counties.

Primary Election Candidate Forums

7July 2022

http://www.cityofmidlandmi.gov/MCTV
http://www.cityofmidlandmi.gov/MCTV
http://www.VOTE411.org


The 2022 Michigan Primary Elections are Tuesday August 2nd. The State of Michigan is a closed 
primary this means you can only vote for candidates within one political party you may not “split 
your ticket” in the primary.  If you split your ticket nothing on the ballot will count and you will have 
to get a new ballot.  All candidates are on one ballot, and you do not have to “declare” which party 
you will be voting for.

You may register to vote by any manner up until July 18th and at your clerk’s office up through 
election day. After registering, you can vote an absent voter ballot at the clerk’s office, or you can 
vote at your polling place on Election Day. For more information on registering to vote click here.

Any registered voter may request an absentee ballot. Applications can be made online or at your 
clerk’s office. Due to postal delays, it is recommended that applications via mail be posted no later 
than two weeks prior to the election. Within two weeks of the election, it is recommended that 
you request your ballot in person at your clerk’s office. Your completed absentee ballot should be 
received by your city or township clerk by 8 p.m. on Election Day.

A sample ballot may be viewed at mi.gov/vote

Persons with disabilities needing accommodations should contact the clerk’s office.

There are numerous County-wide proposals on the ballot they are as follows:

Michigan Primary Election August 2nd

continued on next page

Ann Manary
Midland County Clerk

COUNTYWIDE PROPOSALS: 

MIDLAND COUNTY EMERGENCY MEDIAL SERVICES 
(EMS) MILLAGE RENEWAL PROPOSAL

“For the purpose of continuing to provide funding for 
emergency medical services and transportation. shall the 
County of Midland renew the previously approved increase 
in the limitation of the total amount of general ad-valorem 
taxes which may be imposed for all purposes upon all taxable 
real and personal property in Midland County, as authorized 
by Article 9, Section 6 of the Michigan Constitution  of 1963, 
as amended, for levy up to .65 Mill ($0.65 per $1 ,000)  of 
taxable valuation on such property as finally equalized during 
the years 2023- 2026 , both inclusive, which if approved and 
levied in its entirety  is estimated to raise $2,421 ,605 in the 
first year?”

MIDLAND COUNTY SCHOOL RESOURCE OFFICER (SRO) 
MILLAGE RENEWAL PROPOSAL

“For the purpose  of continuing the placement of licensed 
law enforcement officers from the Midland County Sheriff’s 
Office and the Midland City Police Department as School 
resource Officers to public schools in Midland County( 
Midland Public, Meridian, Bullock Creek,  and Coleman) who 
will provide school security, law enforcement, and facilitate 
educational liaison between students, school staff, law 
enforcement officers, and the community,  shall the County 

of Midland renew the previously approved  increase in the  
limitation of the total  amount  of general ad-valorem  taxes 
which  may be imposed for  all purposes upon all taxable  real 
and personal property in Midland County, as authorized  by 
Article  9, Section 6 of the  Michigan Constitution  of 1 963,  as 
amended, be renewed for levy up to .4 Mill ($0.40 per $1,000)  
of taxable valuation on such property as finally  equalized  
during  the years 2022- 2026,  both  inclusive, which  if 
approved  and levied in its entirety  is estimated  to raise 
$1,488,680 in the first year?”

SERVICES TO OLDER CITIZENS RENEWAL MILLAGE 
PROPOSAL

“For the purpose of continuing to provide services to older 
citizens (60 years or older) in Midland County through the 
Council on Aging (an agency authorized by 1976 Public Act 
No. 39), shall the County of Midland renew the previously 
approved increase in the limitation of the total amount of 
general ad-valorem taxes which may be imposed for all 
purposes upon all taxable real and personal property in 
Midland County, as authorized by Article 9, Section 6 of the 
Michigan Constitution  of 1963, as amended, for levy up 
to 0.9 Mill ($0.90 per $1,000)  of taxable valuation on such 
property as finally equalized during the years 2022- 2026, 
both inclusive, which if approved and levied in its entirety  is 
estimated to raise $3,350,530 in the first year?”
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2022 ROAD MILLAGE RENEWAL PROPOSAL

“For the purpose of continuing funding for Midland County 
Road Commission programs that construct, maintain, repair 
and improve highway, road, street, and bridge systems 
within the County of Midland, including the Cities of Midland 
and Coleman, and the Village of Sanford, shall the County 
of Midland renew the previously approved increase in the 
limitation of the total amount of general ad-valorem taxes 
which may be imposed for all purposes upon all taxable real 
and personal property in Midland County, as authorized by 
Article 9, Section 6 of the Michigan Constitution of 1963, 
as amended, which last resulted in a levy of 1.00 Mill, and 
continue to levy up to 1.00 Mill ($1.00 per $1,000) of taxable 
valuation on such property as finally equalized during the 
years 2023 - 2026, both inclusive, which if approved and 
levied in its entirety is estimated to raise $3,691,700 in the first 
year?”

SPONGY MOTH (FORMERLY GYPSY MOTH) MILLAGE 
RENEWAL AND INCREASE PROPOSAL

“For the purpose of continuing funding to monitor and control 
the spongy moth caused defoliation by aerial spraying of B.t. 
(Bacillus thuringiensis)  or other natural products, shall the 
previously approved increase in the limitation of the total 
amount of general ad-valorem taxes which may be imposed 
for all purposes upon all taxable real and personal property 
in Midland County, as authorized by Article 9, § 6, of the 
Michigan Constitution of 1963, as amended, be renewed 
and increased for a levy up to 0.40 Mill ($0.40 per $1000) of 
taxable valuation as finally equalized for levy in the years 
2023 - 2026, both inclusive, which if approved and levied in 
its entirety, is estimated to raise $1,488,680 in the first year?”

TOWNSHIP PROPOSALS: 

PORTER TOWNSHIP PROPOSAL NO. 1 ROAD MILLAGE 
RENEWAL

This millage proposal would allow the Township of Porter 
to renew its previously authorized levy of one (1.0) mill on 
taxable property in the Township of Porter for the purpose 
of maintenance and improvement of roads in the Township.    
The present authorized levy expired in 2021. Revenue from 
this millage will be disbursed to the Midland County Road 
Commission which shall perform the maintenance and 
improvements.

Shall the Township of Porter, Midland County, Michigan, 
renew the existing millage, which last resulted in a levy of 
1.0 mill ($1.00 per $1,000.00) of taxable valuation as finally 
equalized, as provided in Article 9, Section 6, of the Michigan 
Constitution of 1963, as amended, for a total levy of one (“1.0) 
mills ($1.00 per $1,000.00) of taxable valuation as finally 
equalized, for a period of four (4) years (2022 through 2025, 
inclusive), which levy would provide estimated revenues to 
the Township of $39,681.00 in its first year if approved and 
levied, for the purpose of maintenance and improvement of 
roads and public rights of  way within  the Township?

SCHOOL DISTRICT PROPOSALS: 

MIDLAND COUNTY EDUCATIONAL SERVICE AGENCY 
BONDING PROPOSAL

Shall Midland County Educational Service Agency, State of 

Michigan, borrow the sum of not to exceed Seventeen Million 
Seventy Thousand Dollars ($17,070,000) and issue its general 
obligation unlimited tax bonds therefore, in one or more 
series, for the purpose of:

erecting, furnishing, and equipping an addition to, and 
remodeling, improving, furnishing and refurnishing, 
and equipping and re-equipping, the Sugnet Building; 
purchasing and installing information technology 
systems, together with equipment and software, at the 
Sugnet Building; preparing, developing, equipping, 
and improving driveways, parking areas, and the site 
at the Sugnet Building; and replacing the roof at the 
Longview Early Childhood and Family Center?

The following is for informational purposes only:

The estimated millage that will be levied for the proposed 
bonds in 2022 is .5 mill ($0.50 on each $1,000 of taxable 
valuation). The maximum number of years the bonds of 
any series may be outstanding, exclusive of any refunding, 
is twelve (12) years. The estimated simple average annual 
millage  anticipated  to be  required  to  retire  this  bond  debt  
is  .47 mill  ($0.47 on each $1,000 of taxable valuation).

(Pursuant to State law, expenditure of bond proceeds must 
be audited and the proceeds cannot be used for repair or 
maintenance costs, teacher, administrator or employee 
salaries, or other operating expenses.)

BRECKENRIDGE COMMUNITY SCHOOLS OPERATING 
MILLAGE RENEWAL PROPOSAL

This proposal will allow the school district to continue to levy 
the statutory rate of not to exceed 18 mills on all property, 
except principal residence and other property exempted by 
law, required for the school district to receive its revenue 
per pupil foundation allowance and renews millage that will 
expire with the 2022 tax levy.

Shall the currently authorized millage rate limitation of 18 
mills ($18.00 on each $1,000 of taxable valuation) on the 
amount of taxes which may be assessed against all property, 
except principal residence and other property exempted by 
law, in Breckenridge Community Schools, Gratiot, Midland 
and Saginaw Counties, Michigan, be renewed for a period 
of 10 years, 2023 to 2032, inclusive, to provide funds for 
operating purposes; the estimate of the revenue the school 
district will collect if the millage is approved and levied in 
2023 is approximately $1, 152,518 (this is a renewal of millage 
that will expire with the 2022 tax levy)?

SHEPHERD PUBLIC SCHOOLS OPERATING MILLAGE 
RENEWAL PROPOSAL

This proposal will allow the school district to continue to levy 
the statutory rate of not to exceed 18 mills on all property, 
except principal residence and other property exempted by 
law, required for the school district to receive its revenue per 
pupil foundation allowance. The remaining 2.6913 mills are 
only available to be levied to restore millage lost as a result 
of the reduction required by the “Headlee” amendment to the 
Michigan Constitution of 1963 and will only be levied to the 
extent necessary to restore that reduction. Isabella, Gratiot 
and Midland Counties, Michigan, be renewed by 20.6913 
mills ($20.6913 on each $1,000 of taxable valuation) for a 

Michigan Primary Election - continued

continued on next page
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period of 7 years, 2023 to 2029, inclusive, to provide funds for 
operating purposes; the estimate of the revenue the school 
district will collect if the millage is approved and 18 mills are 
levied in 2023 is approximately $1,190,617 (this is a renewal of 
millage that will expire with the 2022 tax levy)?

SAGINAW INTERMEDIATE SCHOOL DISTRICT SPECIAL 
EDUCATION MILLAGE PROPOSAL

This proposal will increase the levy by the intermediate 
school district of special education millage previously 
approved by the electors.

Shall the 1.9417 mills limitation ($1.9417 on each $1,000 
of taxable valuation) on the annual property tax previously 
approved by the electors of Saginaw Intermediate School 
District, Michigan, for the education of students with a 
disability be increased by 1.5583 mills ($1.5583 on each 
$1,000 of taxable valuation) for a period of 10 years, 2022 to 
2031, inclusive; the estimate of the revenue the intermediate 
school district will collect if the millage is approved and levied 
in 2022 is approximately $8,638,119 from local property taxes 
authorized herein?

COLEMAN COMMUNITY SCHOOLS OPERATING 
MILLAGE RENEWAL PROPOSAL

This proposal will allow the school district to continue to levy 
the statutory rate of not to exceed 18 mills on all property, 
except principal residence and other property exempted by 
law, required for the school district to receive its revenue per 
pupil foundation allowance. The remaining 0.31 mill is only 
available to be levied to restore millage lost as a result of 
the reduction required by the “Headlee” amendment to the 
Michigan Constitution of 1963 and will only be levied to the 
extent necessary to restore that reduction.

Shall the currently authorized millage rate limitation on the 
amount of taxes which may be assessed against all property, 
except principal residence and other property exempted by 
law, in Coleman Community Schools, Midland and Isabella 
Counties, Michigan, be renewed by 18.31 mills ($18.31 on 
each $1,000 of taxable valuation) for a period of 10 years, 2023 
to 2032, inclusive, to provide funds for operating purposes; 
the estimate of the revenue the school district will collect 
if the millage is approved and 18 mills are levied in 2023 is 
approximately $1,000,000 (this is a renewal of millage that will 
expire with the 2022 tax levy)?

HEMLOCK PUBLIC SCHOOL DISTRICT OPERATING 
MILLAGE RENEWAL PROPOSAL

This proposal will allow the school district to continue to levy 
the statutory rate of not to exceed 18 mills on all property, 
except principal residence and other property exempted by 
law, required for the school district to receive its revenue 
per pupil foundation allowance and renews millage that will 
expire with the 2022 tax levy.

Shall the currently authorized millage rate limitation of 
18.0614 mills ($18.0614 on each $1,000 of taxable valuation) 
on the amount of taxes which may be assessed against all 
property, except principal residence and other property 
exempted by law, in Hemlock Public School District, Saginaw 
and Midland Counties, Michigan, be renewed for a period 
of 2 years, 2023 and 2024, to provide funds for operating 
purposes; the estimate of the revenue the school district will 
collect if the millage is approved and 18 mills are levied in 
2023 is approximately $1,798,552 (this is a renewal of millage 
that will expire with the 2022 tax levy)?

Michigan Primary Election - continued

PREPAREDNESS BY THE MONTH 

Do1Thing For July- Family Communication Plan

Have the ability to communicate with family members during a disaster.

Today we have more ways to speak with one another than ever before. We are used to staying 
in touch with cell phones, internet, and email, but disasters can change things. These devices 
may not be available. Cell phone towers quickly become overloaded with people trying to reach 
friends and family. If the power is out at your home, cordless phones, internet, and email will not 
work either.

Tasks

1.	 Have a phone with a cord and car charger for your cell phone standing by in case of a power 
failure.

2.	 Develop a plan for how your family will stay in touch during a disaster.

3.	 Program In Case of Emergency (ICE) numbers into all family cell phones.

For more information on these tasks go to do1thing.com/individuals/communication/ and 
to https://www.co.midland.mi.us/EmergencyManagement.aspx for local information.
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2022 Midland Youth Law Enforcement Academy 
 

Monday, August 1st through Friday August 5th 2022 
 

Presented by Midland City and County School Resource Officers 
9 AM to 4 PM EACH DAY – LUNCH IS PROVIDED 

MIDLAND LAW ENFORCEMENT CENTER 
2727 Rodd Street, Midland, MI (Corner of Rodd and Jefferson) 
 
Enrollment is open to the first 30 applicants.  Students must be between 13 and 15 years 
of age.  The class is open to new participants only.  Students will engage in physical 
training throughout the week.  Appropriate athletic clothing and athletic shoes are 
required each day.  
 

Topics covered pending availability  
Juvenile laws  Bicycle Safety   Crime Scene 
Boating Safety  Tour of Courthouse  Crash Investigation 
Tour of the Jail  Tour of 911 Dispatch  Visit with Judges   
Jail Security  Court Security   DNR 
SWAT  Criminal Law   Physical Fitness 
Detective Bureau  Road Patrol functions  Internet Safety  
      

COST: $70.00 PER COUNTY RESIDENT STUDENT 
 OR $90.00 PER NON-COUNTY RESIDENT STUDENT 
 
Please make check payable to Midland County Sheriff: 
Youth Law Enforcement Academy 
ATTN: MCSO Records Division 
2727 Rodd Street Midland MI, 48640 
Direct any questions to MCSO records 
Phone: 989-839-4630  
Email: sheriffrecords@co.midland.mi.us 
 

https://www.co.midland.mi.us/Residents/LivinginMidlandCounty/MidlandCountyNews/TabId/154/ArtMID/5859/ArticleID/2419/2022-MIDLAND-YOUTH-LAW-ENFORCEMENT-ACADEMY.aspx?fbclid=IwAR2uKlIHokS2E2oOAZIvOtPaRjwhY07vyUGdK4FtkrFx-238r3vECIYBxqc


Crude Oil

$2.31

Refining

$0.59
Distribution/Marketing

$0.64

Federal Motor Fuel Tax

$0.18

Mi. Motor Fuel Tax (Mi. Trans. Fund)

$0.27

Michigan Sales Tax

$0.24

School Aid Fund

$0.18

Const. Rev. Sharing

$0.02

Comp. Trans. Fund

$0.01

General Fund

$0.03

Mi. Trans. Fund

$0.00

of a Gallon of Gasoline in Michigan
Cost Components in the Price

Source:  Energy Information Administration, U.S. Department of Energy, Automobile Association of America, and Senate Fiscal
               Agency calculations. Based on retail price of $4.238 per gallon (Michigan average for regular gasoline on March 14, 2022).

Average Tax Burden

PThe average Michigan driver consumes approximately
625 gallons per year 
� Average miles driven per Michigan driver in 2019: 14,308
� Average fuel economy in 2020: 22.9 miles per gallon

PAnnual tax costs for average driver
� Michigan motor fuels tax (2022 rate): $170
� Michigan sales tax on motor fuel (assuming $4.238 per

gallon, the Michigan average on March 14, 2022): $140

Motor Fuel Taxation in Michigan

Source: Presentation to the Joint Meeting of the: Senate Finance Committee and Senate Committee on Transportation & 
Infrastructure, March 15, 2022
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https://www.senate.michigan.gov/SFA/RevenueData/SenFinancePresentation_031522.pdf
https://www.senate.michigan.gov/SFA/RevenueData/SenFinancePresentation_031522.pdf


Administrator/Controller 989-832-6797 Human Resources 989-832-6797

Board of Commissioners 989-832-6775 Information Technology 989-832-6653

Circuit Court - Clerk 989-832-6735 Jail 989-832-6612

Circuit Court - MI-Hope 989-832-6810 Juvenile Care Cntr - Judge Allen 989-837-6080

Circuit Court - Probation 989-832-6760 Mosquito Control 989-832-8677

Citizens Probation Council 989-832-6863 Mental Health Court 989-832-6834

Community Corrections 989-832-6646 MSU Extension 989-832-6640

County Clerk 989-832-6739 Parks and Recreation 989-832-6876

District Court 989-832-6700 Pinecrest Farms 989-832-6634

District Court - Probation 989-832-6710 Probate Court - Judge Allen 989-832-6880

Drain Commissioner 989-832-6770 Prosecuting Attorney 989-832-6722

Drug Court 989-832-6864 Public Guardian 989-837-7145

Emergency Management 989-832-6750 Register of Deeds 989-832-6820

Equalization 989-832-6844 Sheriff’s Department 989-839-4600

Facilities Management 989-832-6790 Township Code Authority 989-837-6521

Finance 989-832-6874 Treasurer 989-832-6850

Friend of the Court 989-832-6801 Trial Court Administrator 989-832-6832

Health 989-832-6380 Veteran’s Services 989-832-6843

Midland County Phone Directory

Household HAZARDOUS WASTE COLLECTION
Midland County residents may dispose of household items that are 
considered hazardous, such as chemicals, oil-based paints and stains, 
pesticides, insecticides, household cleaning products, certain auto 
products, and mercury during Hazardous Waste Collection days. 
Appointments are required, click here for more information and to 
schedule appointments or call the Midland County Health Department 
at 989-832-6681. Be prepared to indicate the type and amount of 
materials you wish to drop off. Only Midland County residents with 
appointments will be allowed to drop off materials.

Collection Dates

Tuesday, August 16
Wednesday, October 12
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https://www.co.midland.mi.us/HealthDepartment/EnvironmentalHealthServices/HouseholdHazardousWaste.aspx
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